
ARMS EXPORT CONTROL ACT OF 1976, Sec. 38, AS AMENDED

TITLE 22, UNITED STATES CODE, § 2778

Editor's Note

With respect to Section 38 of the Arms Export Control Act of 1976 (22 U.S.C.
§ 2778), only the importation provisions are administered by ATF.  Export provisions
are administered by the Department of State.  Importation regulations issued under
this law are in Part 47 of 27 CFR, and are included in this publication.

§ 2778. Control of arms exports and imports

(a) Presidential control of exports and imports of defense articles and services,
guidance of policy, etc.; designation of United States Munitions List; issuance of
export licenses; condition for export; negotiations information

(1) In furtherance of world peace and the security and foreign policy of the
United States, the President is authorized to control the import and the export of
defense articles and defense services and to provide foreign policy guidance to
persons of the United States involved in the export and import of such articles and
services.  The President is authorized to designate those items which shall be
considered as defense articles and defense services for the purposes of this section
and to promulgate regulations for the import and export of such articles and
services.  The items so designated shall constitute the United States Munitions List.

(2) Decisions on issuing export licenses under this section shall be made in
coordination with the Director of the United States Arms Control and Disarmament
Agency, taking into account the Director's assessment as to whether the export of an
article would contribute to an arms race, aid in the development of weapons of mass
destruction, support international terrorism, increase the possibility of outbreak or
escalation of conflict, or prejudice the development of bilateral or multilateral
arms control or nonproliferation agreements or other arrangements.  The Director of
the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency is authorized, whenever the Director
determines that the issuance of an export license under this section would be
detrimental to the national security of the United States, to recommend to the
President that such export license be disapproved.

(3) In exercising the authorities conferred by this section, the President may
require that any defense article or defense service be sold under this chapter as a
condition of its eligibility for export, and may require that persons engaged in the
negotiation for the export of defense articles and services keep the President fully
and currently informed of the progress and future prospects of such negotiations.

(b) Registration and licensing requirements for manufacturers, exporters, or
importers of designated defense articles and defense services

(1)(A)(i) As prescribed in regulations issued under this section, every person
(other than an officer or employee of the United States Government acting in an
official capacity) who engages in the business of manufacturing, exporting, or
importing any defense articles or defense services designated by the President under
subsection (a)(1) of this section shall register with the United States Government
agency charged with the administration of this section, and shall pay a registration
fee which shall be prescribed by such regulations.  Such regulations shall prohibit
the return to the United States for sale in the United States (other than for the
Armed Forces of the United States and its allies or for any State or local law
enforcement agency) of any military firearms or ammunition of United States
manufacture furnished to foreign governments by the United States under this chapter
or any other foreign assistance or sales program of the United States, whether or not
enhanced in value or improved in condition in a foreign country.  This prohibition



shall not extend to similar firearms that have been so substantially transformed as
to become, in effect, articles of foreign manufacture.

(ii)(I) As prescribed in regulations issued under this section, every
person (other than an officer or employee of the United States Government acting in
official capacity) who engages in the business of brokering activities with respect
to the manufacture, export, import, or transfer of any defense article or defense
service designated by the President under subsection (a)(1) of this section, or in
the business of brokering activities with respect to the manufacture, export, import,
or transfer of any foreign defense article or defense service (as defined in
subclause (IV)), shall register with the United States Government agency charged with
the administration of this section, and shall pay a registration fee which shall be
prescribed by such regulations.

(II) Such brokering activities shall include the financing, transportation,
freight forwarding, or taking of any other action that facilitates the manufacture,
export, or import of a defense article or defense service.

(III) No person may engage in the business of brokering activities described in
subclause (I) without a license, issued in accordance with this chapter, except that
no license shall be required for such activities undertaken by or for an agency of
the United States Government —

(aa) for use by an agency of the United States Government; or

(bb) for carrying out any foreign assistance or sales program authorized
by law and subject to the control of the President by other means.

(IV) For purposes of this clause, the term “foreign defense article or defense
service” includes any non-United States defense article or defense service of a
nature described on the United States Munitions List regardless of whether such
article or service is of United States origin or whether such article or service
contains United States origin components.

(B)
1 The prohibition under such regulations required by the second sentence of

      subparagraph (A) shall not extend to any military firearms (or ammunition,          
      components, parts, accessories, and attachments for such firearms) of United States 
      manufacture furnished to any foreign government by the United States under this     
      chapter or any other foreign assistance or sales program of the United States if –

(i) such firearms are among those firearms that the Secretary of the Treasury is,
or was at any time, required to authorize the importation of by reason of the
provisions of section 925(e) of Title 18, (including the requirement for the listing
of such firearms as curios or relics under section 921(a)(13) of that title); and

(ii) such foreign government certifies to the United States Government that such
firearms are owned by such foreign government.

   (B)
1 A copy of each registration made under this paragraph shall be transmitted to

the Secretary of the Treasury for review regarding law enforcement concerns.  The
Secretary shall report to the President regarding such concerns as necessary.

(2) Except as otherwise specifically provided in regulations issued under
subsection (a)(1) of this section, no defense articles or defense services designated
by the President under subsection (a)(1) of this section may be exported or imported
without a license for such export or import, issued in accordance with this chapter
and regulations issued under this chapter, except that no license shall be required
for exports or imports made by or for an agency of the United States Government (A)
for official use by a department or agency of the United States Government, or (B)
for carrying out any foreign assistance or sales program authorized by law and
subject to the control of the President by other means.



(3)(A) For each of the fiscal years 1988 and 1989, $250,000 of registration fees
collected pursuant to paragraph (1) shall be credited to a Department of State
account, to be available without fiscal year limitation.  Fees credited to that
account shall be available only for the payment of expenses incurred for -

(i) contract personnel to assist in the evaluation of munitions control license
applications, reduce processing time for license applications, and improve monitoring
of compliance with the terms of licenses; and

(ii) the automation of munitions control functions and the processing of munitions
control license applications, including the development, procurement, and utilization
of computer equipment and related software.

(B) The authority of this paragraph may be exercised only to such extent or in
      such amounts as are provided in advance in appropriation Acts.

(c) Criminal violations; punishment

Any person who willfully violates any provision of this section or section 2779 of
this title, or any rule or regulation issued under either section, or who willfully,
in a registration or license application or required report, makes any untrue
statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact required to be stated
therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, shall upon
conviction be fined for each violation not more than $1,000,000 or imprisoned not
more than ten years, or both.

(d) Repealed

(e) Enforcement powers of President

In carrying out functions under this section with respect to the export of defense
articles and defense services, the President is authorized to exercise the same
powers concerning violations and enforcement which are conferred upon departments,
agencies and officials by subsections (c), (d), (e), and (g) of section 11 of the
Export Administration Act of 1979 [50 App. U.S.C.A. § 2410(c), (d), (e), and (g)],
and by subsections (a) and (c) of section 12 of such Act [50 App. U.S.C.A.  § 2411(a)
and (c)], subject to the same terms and conditions as are applicable to such powers
under such Act. [50 App. U.S.C.A. § 2401 et seq.], except that the names of the
countries and the types and quantities of defense articles for which licenses are
issued under this section shall not be withheld from public disclosure unless the
President determines that the release of such information would be contrary to the
national interest.  Nothing in this subsection shall be construed as authorizing the
withholding of information from the Congress.  Notwithstanding section 11(c) of the
Export Administration Act of 1979 [50 App. U.S.C.A. § 2410(c)], the civil penalty for
each violation involving controls imposed on the export of defense articles and
defense services under this section may not exceed $500,000.

(f) Periodic review of items on Munitions List

The President shall periodically review the items on the United States Munitions
List to determine what items, if any, no longer warrant export controls under this
section. The results of such reviews shall be reported to the Speaker of the House of
Representatives and to the Committee on Foreign Relations and the Committee on
Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs of the Senate.  Such a report shall be submitted
at least 30 days before any item is removed from the Munitions List and shall
describe the nature of any controls to be imposed on that item under the Export
Administration Act of 1979 [50 App. U.S.C.A. § 2401 et seq.]

*          *          *          *

(Pub.L. 90-629, c. 3, § 38, as added Pub.L. 94-329, Title II, § 212(a)(1), June 30,
1976, 90 Stat. 744, and amended Pub.L. 95-92, § 20, Aug. 4, 1977, 91 Stat. 623;



Pub.L. 96-70, Title III, § 3303(a)(4), Sept. 27, 1979, 93 Stat. 499; Pub.L. 96-72, §
22(a), Sept. 29, 1979, 93 Stat. 535; Pub.L. 96-92, § 21, Oct. 29, 1979, 93 Stat. 710;
Pub.L. 96-533, Title I, § 107(a), (c), Dec. 16, 1980, 94 Stat. 3136; Pub.L. 97-113,
Title I, §§ 106, 107, Dec. 29, 1981, 95 Stat. 1522; Pub.L. 99-64, Title I, § 123(a),
July 12, 1985, 99 Stat. 156; Pub.L. 99-83, Title I, § 119(a), (b), Aug. 8, 1985, 99
Stat. 203; Pub.L. 100-202, § 101(b), [Title VII, § 8142(a)], Dec. 22, 1987, 101 Stat.
1329-88; Pub.L. 100-204, Title XII, § 1255, Dec. 22, 1987, 101 Stat. 1429; Pub.L.
101-222, §§ 3(a), 6, Dec. 12, 1989, 103 Stat. 1896, 1899.)

¹ So in original.  There are two subparagraphs designated "(B)".
                    

CERTAIN FIREARMS LAWS ADMINISTERED BY OTHER FEDERAL AGENCIES

POSTAL SERVICE

TITLE 18, UNITED STATES CODE, CHAPTER 83

§ 1715. FIREARMS AS NONMAILABLE; REGULATIONS

Pistols, revolvers, and other firearms capable of being concealed on the person
are nonmailable and shall not be deposited in or carried by the mails or delivered by
any officer or employee of the Postal Service.  Such articles may be conveyed in the
mails, under such regulations as the Postal Service shall prescribe, for use in
connection with their official duty, to officers of the Army, Navy, Air Force, Coast
Guard, Marine Corps, or Organized Reserve Corps; to officers of the National Guard or
Militia of a State, Territory, Commonwealth, Possession, or District; to officers of
the United States or of a State, Territory, Commonwealth, Possession, or District
whose official duty is to serve warrants of arrest or commitments; to employees of
the Postal Service; to officers and employees of enforcement agencies of the United
States; and to watchmen engaged in guarding the property of the United States, a
State, Territory, Commonwealth, Possession, or District.  Such articles also may be
conveyed in the mails to manufacturers of firearms or bona fide dealers therein in
customary trade shipments, including such articles for repairs or replacement of
parts, from one to the other, under such regulations as the Postal Service shall
prescribe.

Whoever knowingly deposits for mailing or delivery, or knowingly causes to be
delivered by mail according to the direction thereon, or at any place to which it is
directed to be delivered by the person to whom it is addressed, any pistol, revolver,
or firearm declared nonmailable by this section, shall be fined under this title or
imprisoned not more than two years, or both.

(June 25, 1948, c. 645, 62 Stat. 781; May 24, 1949, c. 139, § 40, 63 Stat. 95; Aug.
12, 1970, Pub.L. 91-375, § 6(j)(24), 84 Stat. 779; Sept. 13, 1994, Pub.L. 103-322,
Title XXXIII, § 330016(1)(H), 108 Stat. 2147; Oct. 11, 1996, Pub.L. 104-294, Title
VI, § 607(f), 110 Stat. 3511.)


